Interstating Miami: Urban Expressways and the Changing American City

Raymond A. Mohl

In the 1950s, civic leaders in Miami leaped at the opportunity to solve local traffic problems with an urban expressway funded by federal and state dollars. They envisioned the new expressway system as a huge building project that might rejuvenate the languishing central business district. They also saw it as an opportunity to reorganize Miami's racial space. When Interstate-95 eventually arrived in downtown Miami in the mid -1960s, it ripped through the inner-city black community of Overtown, destroying thousands of housing units and leveling the black business district. A massive midtown highway interchange alone took up 40 blocks and demolished the housing of some 10,000 people. The bulldozing of Overtown's shotgun houses and concrete apartments triggered a reorganization of Miami's residential color line. Most of those displaced ended up settling in the more distant black community of Liberty City, which in turn began pushing out its boundaries into adjacent, white working-class residential areas. The interstate and related urban policy initiatives such as public housing and urban renewal thus produced a sprawling new "second ghetto" in northwest Miami-Dade County-a policy objective dating back to the 1930s. By the end of the expresswaybuilding era, little remained of Overtown to recall its days as a thriving center of African American community life, and when it was widely known as the "Harlem of the South." Interstating Miami brought some devastating, long-term consequences. 1

The Interstates and the Cities

What happened in Miami was not a unique outcome. In fact, construction of the massive, 42,500-mile interstate network in the late

1950s and early 1960s set into motion a vast process of urban change across the nation. Within metropolitan areas, interstate expressways linked central cities with sprawling postwar suburbs. They facilitated automobile commuting but undermined what was left of inner-city mass transit. The new urban interstates initially stimulated downtown physical development, but soon spurred rising, edge-city empires of suburban shopping malls, office parks, and sprawling residential subdivisions, as well. Huge expressway interchanges, cloverleafs and on-off ramps created enormous areas of dead and useless space in the central cities. The bulldozer and the wrecker's ball went to work on the American city, permanently altering metropolitan landscapes. Daniel P. Moynihan, an early critic of the interstates, wrote in 1970 that the highway program was one "of truly transcendent, continental consequence." It was a program, he predicted, that would have "more influence on the shape and development of American cities," on population distribution, industrial location, job opportunities and race relations than any other governmental initiative of the time. Movnihan also contended that "appalling mistakes were made." In retrospect, those mistakes are now apparent: they include the destruction of wide swaths of urban housing, the dislocation of people by the tens of thousands, and the uprooting of entire communities in the name of progress and automobility. By the mid-1960s, when interstate construction was well underway, it was generally believed that the new highway system would "displace a million people from their homes before it [was] completed."2

In the early years of the interstates, people dislocated by highway construction had few advocates in the government's road-building or housing agencies. One federal housing official noted in 1957: "It is my impression that regional personnel of the Bureau of Public Roads are not overly concerned with the problems of family relocation." As the National Commission on Urban Problems later put it, "the position of the U.S. Bureau of Public Roads and the State highway departments was that their business was to finance and build highways," and that any social consequences of highway construction were the responsibility of other agencies. But during most of the expressway-building era, little was done to link the interstate highway program with urban renewal or new public housing construction, or even with

relocation assistance for those displaced. Financial advisors in the Eisenhower administration rejected federal housing assistance for those displaced by highway projects as too expensive. Such assistance was required for those uprooted by federal urban renewal projects, but not federal highway construction. Federal policy makers seemed undisturbed by the inconsistency. Eventually, Congressional legislation of 1962 required state highway departments to provide relocation assistance to displaced families and businesses, but the payments were minimal, and the law did not take effect until mid 1965. By that time, much of the damage to urban neighborhoods had already been done.³

Not surprisingly, the neighborhoods destroyed and the people uprooted in the process of highway building tended to be overwhelmingly poor and black. A general pattern emerged, promoted by state and federal highway officials and by private agencies such as the Urban Land Institute (ULI), of using highway construction to eliminate "blighted" urban neighborhoods and redevelop valuable inner-city land. Created in 1936 as a research and lobby organization for big downtown real estate interests, the ULI played



Cover of Miami Model Cities program with designated northwest transition area, ca.1968. Courtesy of Raymond Mohl.

a major role in crafting the urban redevelopment policy contained in the important Housing Act of 1949. Urban redevelopment, and later urban renewal, relied on the "blight" argument to justify leveling and then rebuilding expansive central city areas. Thomas H. MacDonald, director of the Bureau of Public Roads during the formative years of the interstate system, contended that urban expressways would eliminate blight and slums as well as traffic congestion. Combating blight with highways was also the policy of New York's influential public works builder, Robert Moses. Highway engineers and downtown redevelopers had a common interest in eliminating low-income housing and, as one redeveloper put it, freeing "blighted" areas "for higher and better uses." For most big-city mayors, planning officials and civic leaders, urban redevelopment and highway building seemed important ways to "save" the central cities, already under pressure from postwar decentralization of population, retailing and industry.⁴

The destruction of inner-city housing as a result of highway building, urban renewal and other redevelopment schemes created a housing crisis for blacks and other low-income urban residents in the 1950s and 1960s. In most cities, the forced relocation of people from central-city housing triggered a spatial reorganization of residential neighborhoods throughout metropolitan areas. Rising black population pressure meant that dislocated blacks began moving into neighborhoods of "transition," generally working-class white neighborhoods on the fringes of the black ghetto, whose residents were moving to the suburbs and where low-cost housing predominated. This process of postwar residential mobility and change underlay the creation of what has now been called, by historian Arnold Hirsch and others, the "second ghetto." 5

Whitening Miami in the Pre-Interstate Era

In many respects, Miami's interstate experience mirrored national patterns. Highway construction left Overtown decimated as a functioning community, while the emerging, more distant second ghetto of Liberty City absorbed most of those displaced. Similar things happened in many other cities. What was unique about Miami, however, was that the destruction of Overtown in the expressway era represented the culmination of a three-decade campaign on the part of white civic leaders to move the entire black community outside Miami's city limits—an improbable and ultimately unsuccessful effort to make Miami an entirely white city.

The racial and spatial restructuring that characterized Miami in the 1950s and 1960s had a long history. From the city's beginnings in 1896, African Americans were racially zoned—that is, they legally were forced to live only in designated residential spaces, a common pattern throughout the South. New ideas about racial control of Miami's urban space emerged in the depression-era 1930s. At that time, the city had a relatively small central business district, hemmed in by the Miami River and Biscayne Bay on the south and east, and by black Overtown on the north and west. Miami's political and business leaders sought to recapture black inner-city living space for what they considered higher, better and whiter uses. Applying contemporary racist conceptions of slum clearance and city planning, they hoped to "resettle" African Americans in "model towns" in undeveloped fringe areas of Dade County. By pushing the blacks out, the Dade County Planning Board wrote in 1936, "present Negro slum sections can give place gradually to the logical white development indicated by their geographical and other potentialities." In a stunning articulation of this agenda, powerful Miami civic leader George Merrick proposed making Miami a completely white city. In a 1937 speech to local realtors, Merrick urged "a complete slum clearance effectively removing every Negro family from the present city limits." Merrick also used his position as chairman of the Dade County Planning Board to promote the white-city plan.6

Over the next several decades, Miami officials developed various strategies for carrying out the prescriptions of Merrick and others for racially inspired city planning. In the late 1930s, for example, the New Deal public housing program provided a new opportunity for black removal from downtown Miami. When local authorities completed the large Liberty Square public housing project for blacks in 1937, it was located five miles northwest of downtown Miami and mostly outside municipal limits. Civic leader John Gramling confided to federal housing officials that the goal was to "remove the entire colored population" to the Liberty Square area. In fact, Liberty Square, as well as subsequent nearby public housing projects eventually did become the nucleus of a sprawling new black community known as Liberty City. Other New Deal housing agencies,

such as the Home Owners Loan Corporation (HOLC) and the Federal Housing Administration (FHA), also contributed to changing racial patterns. Through its appraisal policies, developed locally by a committee of Miami realtors and bankers, the HOLC "redlined" the city's black community and nearby white "transitional" neighborhoods, hastening the physical decay of the inner-city area. The FHA advocated residential segregation as a means of maintaining community stability, setting itself up, according to scholar Charles Abrams, "as the protector of the all-white neighborhood." During the New Deal era, Miami's civic leaders, city planners, and housing officials developed a racial agenda that over time pushed or pulled many Overtown residents away from downtown Miami and put greater distance between white and black communities.⁷

Plans to whiten Miami did not end with New Deal housing agencies. Numerous proposals emerged in subsequent years to move remaining blacks out of Overtown, thus permitting expansion of the downtown business district. In the 1940s, a series of racial zoning decisions by the Dade County Commission opened new residential space for blacks in outlying areas of metropolitan Miami to accommodate black population growth. In 1945, The Miami Herald reported on plans for "the creation of a new Negro village that would be a model for the entire United States." A Miami slum clearance program in 1946 called for the removal of African Americans from the city's central area to a distant new housing development west of Liberty City. In the 1950s, the Dade County Commission, working with the Miami Housing Authority, concentrated new black public housing projects in the Liberty City area. By the early 1950s, apartment owners on the white fringes of Liberty City began renting to blacks, triggering bombing incidents by the Ku Klux Klan but also a rapid racial turnover of nearby neighborhoods. A tacit agreement among city and county officials, real estate developers and some black leaders designated the northwest quadrant of Dade County for future black settlement. By the late 1950s, the making of Miami's second ghetto was well underway.8

Interstate-95 and its Consequences

None of these racially inspired planning efforts fully succeeded in completely eliminating Overtown and opening the way for expansion

of Miami's Central Business District. In the late 1950s, however, the coming of the interstate highway program provided a dramatic new opportunity to reshape the city spatially and racially. The interstate highway legislation of 1956 provided that 90 percent of construction costs would be paid by the federal government, only 10 percent by the states, but that the roads would be planned and built by the state highway departments, with some federal oversight. Through the mid-1950s, Florida officials closely followed progress of federal interstate highway legislation in Congress. As early as 1955, state road department head Wilbur E. Jones submitted a report to Governor LeRoy Collins on "The Highway Problem," anticipating the positive economic benefits of expressways in the state's largest cities. With passage of the interstate legislation in June 1956, Florida highway officials moved quickly in contracting with private engineering firms to design urban expressway systems in Tampa, St. Petersburg, Tallahassee, Jacksonville, Orlando and Miami. For Miami, they selected the nationally recognized firm of Wilbur Smith and Associates to locate and design the exact route of Interstate-95 into downtown Miami.9

Throughout the South, and in the North as well, racial agendas often dictated interstate routing. In Miami, Wilbur Smith's engineers worked with Florida highway officials and local civic elites in developing the Overtown route of what was originally called the North-South Expressway (later Interstate-95). The Wilbur Smith firm rejected an earlier expressway plan, developed in 1955 by Miami city planners, that utilized an abandoned rail corridor into downtown Miami. Instead, the new expressway plan shifted the highway corridor several blocks to the west. The purpose, as the Wilbur Smith report noted, was to provide "ample room for the future expansion of the central business district in a westerly direction." But shifting the downtown expressway to the west now placed the route squarely through Miami's large black inner-city residential district. Most ominously, the highway planners located a massive, elevated four-level, midtown interchange, connecting with an East-West Expressway, at the center of Overtown's black business district. The East-West Expressway (later Interstate-395) sliced through other sections of Overtown on its way east to Miami Beach and west to the airport and developing suburbs. The Wilbur Smith expressway plan

tapped into the long campaign dating back to the 1930s of moving all the blacks out of Overtown and making Miami a white city. Thirty years of racially driven politics lay behind the Wilbur Smith expressway plan. 10

Public disclosure of the Wilbur Smith plan in November 1956 touched off years of local debate over the merits of the Miami expressway system. Advocates of the new highway plan emphasized the theme of progress. Miami's major newspapers and television stations quickly endorsed the expressway plan, as did the governing commissions of Dade County, Miami, and Miami Beach. Local politicians, businessmen and developers rallied in support of the highway plan. The expressway was good for business and tourism, it was argued, and it would solve Miami's intensifying traffic congestion problems. Local realtors liked the expressway because, as one wrote to Florida highway director Wilbur Jones, it would "stimulate building in this downtown area, which is vital at this time." For a Miami Beach businessman, nothing was "more important to the prosperity and well-being of the citizens of Florida than the interstate highway program." Miami's powerful civic elite lined up in support of the new expressway.11

Opposition to the state's expressway plan flared up almost immediately, mostly among white property and small business owners. In February 1957, over 500 angry citizens showed up at a state road department public hearing on the Miami expressway. A transcript of the hearing revealed that at least 50 citizens expressed concern about losing their property, the large number of street closings that would be required, and the negative impact of elevated portions of the expressway. A week later, according to The Miami Herald, a group of protesting property owners broke into a Dade County Commission meeting with a petition demanding alterations in the expressway route and challenging the need for an elevated highway. Several Miamians wrote Governor Collins and federal highway officials, suggesting an alternate north-south route built on stilts over Biscayne Bay-a route, they claimed, that would be less expensive, more scenic, and cause less displacement, disruption and blight. One astute expressway critic pointed out a significant consequence of the

Wilbur Smith route: "Displacement of over 10,000 negro families from the Central Negro district [Overtown] with no proper planning for their future." Expressway supporters from the Miami-Dade Chamber of Commerce, in a statement sent to Governor Collins, quickly denounced the "small, but vocal" group of self-interested opponents, and then fell back on the theme of growth and progress: "This community can no longer afford to allow timidity and indecision to stand in the way of progress." The Miami expressway plan was merely two months old, but it had already become a deeply contested issue in the white community. John D. Pennekamp, an editor at *The Miami Herald*, wrote Collins of "the extent and intensity of this very real opposition to any elevated highways through Miami." Pennekamp went on to say that "this is the same program of which you said in my office, 'Nothing will be jammed down the people's throats." 12

The sense that the state road department had imposed the expressway on Miamians with little public consultation had some citizens up in arms. At public meetings in early 1957, former Miami Mayor Abe Aronovitz emerged as a spokesman for expressway opponents, attacking the elevated structure planned for downtown as "a monstrosity straddling the City of Miami" that would create new slums and destroy property values. Aronovitz blasted the state road plan in an angry speech at the February 1957 public hearing. A few weeks later, he continued the attack on the expressway in a blistering address at a mass outdoor meeting at Miami's downtown Bayfront Park band shell. In letters to Governor Collins and other Florida public officials, Aronovitz complained that the public hearing had been a farce and that state road engineers had no interest in responding to overwhelming citizen opposition to the expressway. Florida road chief Jones wrote Collins that Aronovitz was an irrational obstructionist and "completely off base in his arguments." Aronovitz kept up his campaign for several months, meeting with Collins and seeking support from Florida Senators George Smathers and Spessard Holland, all to no avail. Protest letters from angry citizens poured into the governor's office and the state road department. Writing to road chief Jones, a North Miami woman borrowed from Aronovitz's imagery in suggesting that the expressway would "be a monstrosity which would

arch like the back of a huge dinosaur" over the city, depreciating property values and displacing homeowners. More importantly, she argued, "it would cause dissatisfaction and dissension between the races here, because it would necessarily displace many of the Negro race. They would have to move into the outer fringe of white sections, with the accompanying flaring up of hatreds." Her racial analysis was essentially correct. Displaced inner-city blacks did, in fact, move to white transition areas, eventually transforming northwest Dade

Initial opposition to the Miami expressway mostly died out within a

County into an enormous, sprawling second-ghetto community. 13



Elizabeth Virrick and City Commissioner Leslie Quigg supported slum clearance on housing reform. Early 1950s. Courtesy of Raymond Mohl. few months of the February 1957 public hearing, with one exception. Elizabeth Virrick, a white, middle-aged housing reformer, launched a onewoman campaign against the Miami expressway system that lasted a decade. Virrick had been involved in an interracial movement for slum clearance and public housing since the late 1940s, fighting mostly against Miami slumlords. rental agents, black housing developers, and local politicians and housing officials who failed to enforce building and housing codes. As the Miami expressway plans became public in 1956 and 1957. Virrick quickly recognized the devastating consequences for black Miami. Black concerns had not been expressed at public hearings, but now Virrick campaigned to raise public consciousness over housing demotion and relocation issues. She had been moved by the San Francisco freeway revolt and the writings of Jane Jacobs. "Hasn't anyone heard of San Francisco," Virrick asked in her monthly newsletter, *The Journal of Civic Affairs*, "where the road program was stopped and replanned because an alert citizenry demanded it?" In 1959, Virrick helped organize the Citizens' Housing and Planning Council of Dade County, which studied relocation needs of expressway displacees and pushed Dade County to develop a coherent relocation policy. Virrick kept the expressway issue barely alive into the mid-1960s, when the final downtown leg through Overtown was completed. She was the closest thing Miami had to a freeway revolt, but a one-woman crusade was not enough to stop the highway builders in Miami. 14

Expressway Relocation and the Second Ghetto

Elizabeth Virrick was not alone in her concern about the relocation and racial consequences of the North-South Expressway. In March 1957, a month after the state road department's public hearing, *The Miami Herald* published an unattributed article headlined, "What about the Negroes Uprooted by Expressway?"— the first of several *Herald* articles raising this question. The unnamed news reporter also answered his own question: "Nobody seems to know. Nobody is doing any planning about it. ... So far as we know, no agency on either the state or local level has started to tackle the problem." The piece went on to point out that the central core of Overtown would be demolished, leaving an estimated six thousand or more blacks homeless. Miami blacks had been pushing out of the central city into Liberty City and adjacent white areas for a decade or more, especially in the northwest quadrant of Dade County. *The Herald* reporter expected that process inevitably to accelerate and expand as a result of the expressway. 15

Considering the enormous ramifications of the expressway project, Miami's black community seemed mostly stunned and immobilized by the anticipated housing losses. There were no demonstrations, public meetings or protest movements in the black community. In 1956 and 1957, Miami's African Americans had little political clout (as late as 1962, not a single African American held elective public office anywhere in the state of Florida) and the local civil rights movement was in its infancy. The Miami branch of the NAACP had

begun to challenge school segregation in the courts and threatened a bus boycott to desegregate the local transit system. Beginning in 1956, however, the organization came under attack from a state legislative committee, which targeted Miami NAACP leader, the Reverend Theodore R. Gibson, and charged that the civil rights group had been penetrated by communists. These McCarthyite attacks diverted the NAACP's focus for several years from issues such as housing and residential segregation. Black militancy would have to wait until the late 1960s. The planned Miami expressway route through Overtown was widely known by the late 1950s, a decade before it was actually built, but this knowledge did not stimulate a black opposition movement at the time. ¹⁶

The city's black weekly newspaper, the Miami Times, weighed in on the expressway plan, but its first response was relatively muted. In a March 2, 1957, editorial, "Miami's Expressway," the Miami Times regretted that some blacks would lose their homes, but went on to say that "with the expansion and progress of a city, there is little you can do about it." But two weeks later, after a city survey estimated that almost 5,700 blacks would have to move out of Overtown, the Miami Times backtracked somewhat, expressing serious concern about where those displaced would find new homes: "There is plenty of land around, but the fact it, it is not for sale to Negroes." It took another two years before the newspaper commented again on anticipated consequences of the interstate highway plan. In November 1959, an editorial pointed out that the expressway "has brought and will continue to bring panic and consternation to the people who live in its pathway." Looking on the positive side, however, the Miami Times urged local officials to seize the "golden opportunity" provided by expressway construction both to eliminate slum housing and to relocate Overtown's dispossessed in decent housing elsewhere. From the beginning of the expressway controversy, the paper spent little time challenging the state's road plans, emphasizing instead the importance of an effective relocation program for Overtown's displaced African Americans 17

The Greater Miami Urban League, which worked to improve black social and economic conditions, also seemed pulled in different

directions on the North-South Expressway. On the one hand, the organization bought into the local boosterism on the road plan, noting in an April 1957 statement that "the Greater Miami Urban League feels that the proposed Miami Expressway is necessary for the continued progress of our city and commends the plan." On the other hand, Urban League president J. E. Preston's statement went on to document the potentially devastating impact of the expressway on black housing in Overtown. The area was already densely overcrowded, with many families doubling up on account of low incomes. Displacement and relocation inevitably meant, Preston wrote, the replication of existing conditions, essentially "starting a new slum elsewhere." Preston urged the immediate establishment of a city or county relocation agency that would plan for re-housing the eventual thousands of displaced blacks, as well as work with federal housing and mortgage agencies in obtaining necessary funding. He pointed to the experience of Columbus, Ohio, where public agencies worked with private builders in supplying attractive housing in integrated neighborhoods at moderate cost to minority families, suggesting that the Columbus experience offered "a blue-print for the Miami community." Over the next several years, the Miami Urban League continued its advocacy for a relocation agency and provided various social welfare services for those affected by the expressway, but the organization never directly challenged the Overtown route of the North-South Expressway, 18

Elizabeth Virrick, the *Miami Times* and the Greater Miami Urban League all pressed for an official relocation agency to assist several thousand African Americans expected to be displaced by expressway construction. So also did Paul C. Watt, a planner in the Dade County manager's office. In a February 1959 report, Watt noted that "in excess of 10,000 persons will be displaced by highway construction in Dade County in the next ten years." He anticipated that still others would be displaced by building code enforcement, slum clearance, urban renewal, and eviction from public housing due to rising income levels. Watt's report recommended establishment of a local relocation agency, as well as participation in federal urban renewal and low-income mortgage assistance programs. But things moved slowly. Interstate right-of-way acquisition and construction slowed during a late 1950s recession that temporarily cut the flow of federal dollars to



The rising pillars for I-95 on the edge of Downtown Miami. Miami News Collection HMSF 1989-011-5421.

state highway departments. Construction of the huge downtown interchange would not begin for another six years, thus postponing the anticipated relocation housing crunch and making it seem less urgent. As late as April 1965, Miami Housing Authority director Haley Sofge noted that "the impact of displacement of families in the expressway and urban areas is yet to be felt." Governing officials in metropolitan Miami seemed slow in planning for the housing crisis looming in the near future ¹⁹

Local government in the Miami area was in flux in the late 1950s, complicating official responses to the expressway relocation problem. A 1957 referendum had created a powerful new metropolitan government for Dade County—a metro government that eventually absorbed most of the powers of the city of Miami and 26 other municipalities. Disputes between metro and the municipalities over

who controlled what, as well as numerous court challenges to metro. hampered the governmental transition for several years. Antagonism and conflict among housing and urban renewal agency heads and boards further set back official implementation of expressway relocation plans until the late 1960s. And there were other problems. as well. The Miami Housing Authority, which handled Dade County's public housing, initially sought to retain its powers, but eventually vielded to Metro Dade's new Department of Housing and Urban Development (called "Little HUD"), consolidating with the new county agency in 1968. Fighting the southern battle against federal interference through the 1950s, the Florida State Legislature refused to authorize urban redevelopment or renewal legislation for almost a decade. Subsequent legal challenges to eminent domain postponed the beginning of urban renewal in Miami until the early 1960s. When a large urban renewal project in Overtown finally did get underway, Virrick complained, the state road department routed "the Expressway and an interchange running smack down the middle of it." Urban renewal was a disaster as far as providing replacement housing for expressway victims. In September 1968, the Miami News reported that "the urban renewal program in Miami soon will be five years old and it hasn't created housing for one family." Miami's urban renewal agency eventually was taken over by Dade's Little HUD, but it was almost too late to provide any assistance to expressway displacees. Not until early 1969 was Dade County's first urban renewal project completed—47 townhouses in a cleared section of Overtown. By that time, the downtown interchange had been completed and thousands of Overtown residents already displaced.²⁰

Eventually, the huge dimensions of the expressway relocation problem dawned on public officials and civic groups. In the mid-1960s, the Miami Housing Authority (MHA) finally developed a sense of urgency about the fate of Overtown's low-income families—families, MHA director Sofge wrote, that "have suddenly been brought to the attention of the public by the imminence of the bulldozer." In response, MHA developed a scattered-site plan for more than 1,000 new public housing units on 35 different sites. Many of these housing units were "turnkey" projects, in which public funding enabled private developers to locate construction sites, hire architects and contractors,

build the housing, and then turn the keys over to public housing authorities. In cooperation with MHA, Miami's anti-poverty agency, Equal Opportunity Program, Inc. (EOPI), found additional low-rent housing for some 500 families through the rent-subsidy program of the federal Office of Equal Opportunity. EOPI neighborhood centers and block clubs played a key role in these efforts. In the Brownsville community, for example, the EOPI neighborhood agency not only aided in the relocation process but worked "to prevent the development of slum housing in the area as families continue to move from the Downtown District into the Northwest area." MHA and EOPI provided much of the early official support for expressway relocation, but the housing crisis only deepened in 1965.²¹

The relocation problem drew in many other agencies, as well. In November 1965, Dade County Manager Porter Homer appointed a public/private Inter-Agency Relocation Committee to co-ordinate the work of relocating "expressway families"—a task eventually taken over by Dade County's "Little HUD" in 1968. When Metro Dade's Model Cities program geared up in 1967, the agency sought federal funds to provide decent, safe and integrated housing for displaced expressway families, most of whom ended up in the designated Model Cities area in northwest Dade County—an area already in the process of becoming Miami's second ghetto. The Citizens Advisory Board of the City of Miami played a watchdog role over public housing, urban renewal and relocation activities. The Dade County Community Relations Board (CRB) sought to maintain racial peace in the Miami area during the volatile 1960s, but the agency also warned of the dangers of reconcentrating dislocated African Americans in what was now being called the "northwest transition area." Instead, the CRB pushed for integrated public housing and enforcement of fair housing legislation, but it was a hard sell in those troubled racial times. The Greater Miami Urban League remained concerned about expressway relocation, focusing especially on neighborhood integration and the question of "open occupancy." The Miami Board of Realtors developed a small "demonstration program" relocating and subsidizing elderly tenants in private housing. Public agencies, civic groups and churches dedicated enormous local resources to resolving the housing and social needs of those displaced by Miami's expressway projects, but the ultimate outcome was a newer, more expansive black ghetto.²²

Elements of the local real estate industry also played a crucial role in the outcome of Miami's expressway housing and relocation crisis. Absentee owners and slumlords owned most of the rental housing in Overtown. Luther Brooks, manager and later owner of the Bonded Collection Agency, collected rents on some 10,000 rental units in black Miami for over 1,000 white and black property owners. Brooks also became a public spokesman for the slumlords in their decade long battle against urban renewal and public housing. Both programs threatened rental property interests in the black ghetto, prompting the formation of the Property Owners Development Association and the Free Enterprise Association to challenge public action in housing. Given their financial investments in Overtown real estate. Brooks and the Overtown property owners initially opposed the state's expressway plans for downtown Miami, as well. However, once they recognized that the state road department remained committed to the Overtown expressway route, they realized that they could both manage and profit from housing transitions in the racially changing area around and beyond Liberty City in northwest Dade County. 23

For years, the Overtown landlords had resisted the encroachments of the central business district. But the potential of managing secondghetto expansion brought them into harmony with the thinking of the downtown civic elite. Signaling this shift in May 1961, Luther Brooks tipped Miami Herald metro reporter Juanita Greene to the convergence of views on the future of Overtown. According to Greene, Brooks proposed a plan that "would gradually erase the Central Negro District and make it part of a new downtown Miami." At the same time, Overtown's black residents "would move north to the 11-square mile Liberty City area." Blockbusters had already triggered early second ghetto neighborhood transitions in the wake of Dade County school integration in the late 1950s. In response to the downtown expressway, the Brooks plan envisioned a reorganization of residential space in northwest Dade County—the same area that city and county housing, urban renewal, and model cities officials eventually targeted for expressway displacees. Long before official relocation programs, blockbusters were buying up homes in the northwest transition area. Brooks' Bonded Collection Agency then provided the moving trucks and the rental housing for those in the path of the expressway or

22 TEOUESTA

related urban renewal projects. As Greene wrote a few years later, Brooks "helped break the boundaries of the old Negro ghettos," moving black families "into border areas, then pushing the borders." ²⁴

Miami's second ghetto transitions in northwest Dade County had already begun by mid-century, but the North-South Expressway and the destruction of Overtown dramatically expanded and accelerated that process. Blockbusters and real estate speculators were especially active in neighborhoods along the expressway route and around Liberty City and further north in white communities such as Carol City. In a 1961 letter, Haskell Lazere, executive director of Miami's American Jewish Congress chapter, described the process in one northwest Miami neighborhood (Earlington Heights): "A real estate agent deliberately cracked the neighborhood and the real estate agents in the area are making very fast money on the sales. ... Speculators are using this panic selling as a means of cleaning up." White homeowners in the northwest area recognized that central-city housing demolitions from expressway construction eventually meant black encroachment in their neighborhoods. Many gave in to prejudice and panic, quickly selling and moving away. Complicating the shifting residential housing market was the fact that massive numbers of Cuban exiles began pouring into Miami after 1959. The Cubans settled primarily in sprawling neighborhoods west and southwest of downtown Miami, limiting black housing choices as the relocation crisis approached. As they lost their Overtown properties through eminent domain, slumlords over several years quietly transferred their real estate investments to vulnerable white communities in the northwest area, now made even more vulnerable by blockbusting operations. Within a decade, expressway demolitions, real estate speculations and Cuban immigrant settlement produced a drastically altered, but still racially driven, residential pattern in Dade County. 25

Facing an enormous housing crisis, local housing and urban renewal agencies worked at relocation but never accepted the idea or the reality of integrated neighborhoods. As *The Miami Herald* noted in 1966, the county's urban renewal plan "would replace one Negro ghetto with another." Above all, the notion that expressways brought needed "progress" to the Miami area seemingly justified the housing



Aerial View of I-95 downtown interchange that destroyed much of Overtown. Courtesy of Raymond Mohl.

demolitions, the poorly planned relocation programs, and expansion of segregated neighborhoods across northwest Dade County. Still focusing on the positives in an August 1967 editorial, "Negro Housing Problem," the *Miami Times* offered a cost-benefit assessment of Miami's interstate: "Well, we have our expressway and no doubt it's appreciated. But it certainly caused the loss of many homes to persons who have spent the best part of their lives securing them. But certainly, we can't stand in the way of progress." ²⁶

The mantra of progress provided a rationale for public actions such as expressway building and urban renewal, but the social consequences of such programs were dismissed by state and local officials as an unfortunate by-product of rebuilding and reform. By 1971, according to the Dade County Community Relations Board, highway construction, urban renewal, and building code enforcement had dislocated 18,000 people from Overtown, a little more than half of the community's 1960 population. Those who remained lived in the "concrete monster"

apartment houses that survived code enforcement, mired in hard-core poverty, unemployment, social isolation, and fatherless families. Most of those displaced from Overtown ended up in what relocation officials labeled the "northwest transition area," some in scattered-site public housing, but most in houses and apartments where white people formerly lived. Racial transitions created social isolation in these sprawling neighborhoods, made worse by the absence of the long-standing community institutions and leadership that had held the more compact Overtown community together over many decades. In an odd twist, the North-South Expressway in north Dade County served as a major racial barrier, separating neat white homes to the east from the much larger and rapidly developing second ghetto to the west. Little more than a decade later, in the wake of the 1980 Liberty City riots, The Miami Herald admitted the devastating consequences of the North-South Expressway through Overtown: "Construction of the interstate highway system irrevocably disrupted the black community, uprooting families and shattering the social heart of black Miami "27

The housing relocations of the expressway era recalled Miami's racial zoning policies of earlier decades. In the 1960s, the Miami Housing Authority (MHA) officially rejected housing segregation, but nevertheless began locating scattered-site housing projects in a sector of Dade County that was already undergoing racial transition and eventually became predominantly black. On a visit to Miami in 1965, Whitney Young of the National Urban League charged the MHA with "trying to place relocation housing in the path of ghetto expansion." As expressway relocation began in 1966, the Miami NAACP and the Miami Urban League criticized the MHA's policy of "locating new public housing in already segregated areas." That same year, a federal lawsuit challenged MHA's site-location policy, arguing that "sites were purposely selected for the purpose of effecting de facto segregation." However, the federal district court's decision in Thompson v. Housing Authority of Miami (1966) rejected the racial intent argument as an explanation of MHA policy, opening the way for new public housing projects in the northwest area and speeding the white exodus. Rather than breaking up Miami's segregated housing patterns, the expressway and subsequent relocation policies further concentrated African

Americans in a newer, larger and sprawling second ghetto. By 1970, despite national civil rights and fair housing legislation, Miami remained one of the most segregated metropolitan areas in the United States.²⁸

Urban Expressways: The National Pattern

The Miami expressway experience, and especially its racial dimensions, was replicated in cities across the nation. For example, in St. Paul, Minnesota, Interstate-94 cut directly through the city's black community, displacing one-seventh of St. Paul's black residents. As one critic put it, "very few blacks lived in Minnesota, but the road builders found them." ²⁹ In Kansas City, Missouri, a midtown freeway originally slated to pass through an affluent white neighborhood ultimately sliced through a racially integrated Model Cities area instead, destroying 1,800 buildings and displacing several thousand people.³⁰ In Camden, New Jersey, Interstate-95 destroyed several thousand low-income housing units for blacks and Puerto Ricans.³¹ In Columbus, Ohio, an inner-city expressway leveled an entire black community. As Ohio highway engineer Warren Cremean recalled in an interview, in Columbus "we married highway money with urban renewal money and wiped out ... the worst slum in the state of Ohio."32 In Milwaukee, the North-South Expressway cleared a path through 16 blocks in the city's black community, uprooting 600 families and ultimately intensifying patterns of racial segregation. Overall, between 1959 and 1971, freeway construction in Milwaukee demolished 6,300 housing units and displaced about 20,000 residents.33 Likewise, a network of expressways in Cleveland displaced some 19,000 people by the early 1970s, both blacks and white ethnics.³⁴ In Atlanta, highways were purposely planned and built "to sustain racial ghettos and control black migration" in the metro area; a similar racial pattern occurred in Birmingham.³⁵ Freeway construction in Pasadena, California, displaced over 4,000 black and Mexican-American residents, most of whom were forced back into inner-city Los Angeles ghettos. As one black Pasadena resident put it: "They put the freeways where the resistance and the power was the weakest, and now we have the biggest intersection in the world where a lot of black families used to live "36

In the American South, racially inspired expressways coincided with the civil rights activism of the 1960s. In Montgomery, Alabama, Interstate-85 targeted the city's major black community, including the church of Rev. Ralph Abernathy, an associate of Martin Luther King in the Montgomery civil rights movement. Sam Englehardt, the state's highway director and also head of Alabama's White Citizens' Council,



Note that a portion of this rendering brings the expressway through Bayfront Park into Biscayne Bay. Courtesy of Raymond Mohl.

told Abernathy that he was going to "get" his church. Only a telegram Abernathy to President Kennedy prevented that from happening, but interstate construction in Montgomery dissected other sections of the community.37 black Nashville, Tennessee, highway builders went out of their way to put a kink in the urban link of Interstate-40 as it passed through the city, gouging a concrete swath through the North Nashville black community. An anti-freeway Steering group, the I-40 Committee, charged that routing an interstate highway through a black community

legally constituted racial discrimination. Federal courts disagreed, and the I-40 expressway ultimately destroyed hundreds of homes and businesses, permanently divided the black community, and left a lasting scar on the urban environment. In 1968, the NAACP organized the black community of Columbia, South Carolina, in protest against the route of the Bull Street Expressway, an Interstate-20 spur that penetrated the central city. Franchot Brown, a black community leader, charged the South Carolina Highway Department with "a general pattern of racial discrimination" in attempting "to restrict the Negroes to the ghettos." Despite extensive protests, the Bull Street Expressway was built anyway. In New Orleans, white historic preservationists

fought off a planned riverfront expressway along the edge of the French Quarter, but remained silent when a mile away Interstate-10 rolled through a devastated black community, a concrete jungle left in the shadows by a massive elevated expressway. ⁴⁰ Interstate highways similarly targeted black communities in Charlotte, Richmond, Memphis, St. Petersburg, Florida, Washington, D.C., and other cities large and small.

In a number of cities, citizen-led freeway revolts had some success. A handful of urban interstates were cancelled or relocated. Beginning in 1966, new congressional planning, housing, relocation and environmental mandates forced highway builders to tred more carefully in urban areas. In addition, public sentiment in many large cities shifted from highways to mass transit alternatives. However, by the time congressional action and community opposition emerged in the mid to late 1960s, much of the damage had already been done to the physical landscape and to the social and racial fabric of urban America. As one former federal highway official conceded in a 1972 interview, the urban interstates gave local officials everywhere "a good opportunity to get rid of the local 'niggertown." 41

Historic Memory in Black Miami

For Miami's black community, the expressway left a sad and bitter legacy. Nearly 35,000 blacks made Overtown home before the expressway came, but less than 9,500 now remain in an urban wasteland dominated by the expressway. A once thriving community, full of economic and cultural vitality, is gone—a victim of the automobile and the highwaymen, of the politicians and planners and realtors and businessmen who pushed for or profited from the new expressway. As anticipated as early as the 1930s, Miami's CBD functions have gradually expanded into the former confines of Overtown-city, county, state and federal government office buildings, parking lots and parking garages, transit facilities, an enormous but now demolished sports arena, new middle-class condominiums, even trendy shops and upscale townhouses in one eastern fringe area. Miami civic leaders traditionally argued that the nearness of Overtown was to blame "for stifling the economic growth of the central business district." The building of Interstate-95 and related urban redevelopment activities mostly took care of that problem.⁴²

Expressway building through Overtown also left a legacy of mistrust and suspicion. The story of what happened to Overtown has become part of the political folklore of black Miami. Black politicians and civic leaders regularly reminded the white establishment of what they did to Overtown. "Overtown still bears the scars of the highway," a black city planner in Miami noted in 1981. Another observer of the Miami scene, the late Rev. Bryan O. Walsh, director of the Catholic Services Bureau in Miami and a long-time community activist, asserted in a 1981 interview: "I believe that I-95 represents a sociological disaster for Miami. Many of the problems faced by the city today are traceable to I-95 and not to the [Cuban] refugee influx ... What is clear is that the planners had little understanding or concern for the human problems involved." Long after Interstate-95 ripped through the black community, the painful memory lingered on. When the Miami sports arena and the redevelopment scheme called Park-West got underway in 1986, the Miami Times ran an editorial entitled "Doing It to Overtown Again." Subsequent plans for additional transportation corridors through Overtown in 1995 and for a huge gentrification project known as Crosswinds in 2006 and 2007 unleashed new waves of outrage about Overtown's past and future. Numerous Overtown development plans failed to satisfy a diverse black constituency and were shelved. As one Miami Herald reporter put it, "a whole generation of wary black leaders suspect the latest redevelopment plans are the final land grab in a long history of official deceit."43

Debate over what happened to Overtown in the expressway era has persisted to the present. Those who lived there had their own memories of what happened. "Overtown had a history," black attorney Jesse McCrary told an interviewer in 1990, but government and the business leadership acting together destroyed the community: "They took a little at a time. First they cut the finger off, and then they cut the hand off, and then they cut the arm off, and pretty soon Overtown is dead." In the late 1990s, a series of interviews with former Overtown residents, conducted by Miami's Black Archives Foundation, revealed the persisting sense of powerlessness, sadness, and loss, of mistrust, anger and outrage, over the fate of the historic Overtown community. In 1998, a careful study of the expressway's impact on Overtown by social scientists at Florida International

University confirmed the traditional account of community destruction and black decline.⁴⁴

Around the same time, in a 1997 interview T. Willard Fair of the Miami Urban League offered an alternative assessment of the expressway experience. While not disputing the devastating outcome, Fair suggested that the city's black leadership had been fooled or co-opted by official promises. As Fair put it, "the Overtown community did not fight back because the ... packaging of the product said that things are going to get better. That if you are to be relocated, you will be relocated into better housing. That by the coming of the expressway this is a sign of progress." As noted earlier, considerable evidence suggests that this may indeed have been the case, especially in the early years of expressway planning, when some black leaders trustingly accepted vague promises of better housing. The theme of progress—of better housing, especially—had power initially, but it did not survive the relocation crisis of the mid-1960s, when it became clear that relocation housing simply meant the persistence of residential segregation in a relocated ghetto.⁴⁵

The debate over the meaning of the Overtown experience has continued into the 21st century. In 2001, Nathaniel O. Belcher, a black architecture professor at Florida International University, published an article on Overtown's "African-American legends." As elsewhere, black Miami's nostalgia for the past has led to a contemporary effort to create a "folklore village" in Overtown and to promote a form of heritage tourism. For Belcher, however, the memory of Overtown as a "legendary and idyllic place" glossed over the uncomfortable realities of black Miami in the segregation era. The expressway network that bisected Overtown had significant consequences, Belcher wrote, but the Overtown community was already decentralizing out of central Miami. Belcher contended that the civil rights movement, black suburban dispersal, and Cuban immigration all had similarly powerful impacts on the reorganization of black residential space and community identity. The Interstate-95 expressway, he wrote, was only "one of a series of factors that define Overtown today." He might have added slum clearance, real estate speculation, code enforcement, urban renewal, public housing, and school integration to the list of

policy and market forces producing residential and community change. Despite Belcher's revisionist interpretation of Overtown's mid-20th century history, however, the powerful and imposing structures of the interstate highway remain integrally linked in the public mind to the decline of Overtown. They stand as a fixed, permanent, and physical reminder of the past, whereas immigration, suburbanization, and civil rights are somehow more conceptual, less tangible, less a physical part of the urban landscape. Belcher's argument reminds us that the traumatic events of the expressway building era have remained vividly etched in the historic memory of black Miami. His writing also suggests that not all agree on the meaning of those memories, or on how to properly memorialize the past. ⁴⁶

In conclusion, the history of Interstate-95 in Miami and Miami-Dade County provides a powerful example of racially motivated decision-making with long-term metropolitan consequences. By 1990, according to official Miami-Dade County planning maps, the entire north-west quadrant of the county had become primarily black. ⁴⁷ The plans of those who carried out the racial zoning of the 1930s and 1940s, and who promoted the Overtown route of the North-South Expressway in the 1950s and 1960s, had come to fruition. Like many other cities in the expressway era, Miami had been interstated.

Notes

- For an overview, see Raymond A. Mohl, "Race and Space in the Modern City: Interstate-95 and the Black Community in Miami," in *Urban Policy in Twentieth-Century America*, ed. Arnold R. Hirsch and Raymond A. Mohl (New Brunswick, NJ: Rutgers University Press, 1993), 100-158.
- 2 Daniel P. Moynihan, "Policy vs. Program in the '70's," *The Public Interest* 20 (Summer 1970): 94; Alan A. Altshuler, *The City Planning Process: A Political Analysis* (Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press, 1965), 339.
- John P. McCollum to Albert M. Cole, May 23, 1957, Housing and Home Finance Records, Record Group 207, Subject Correspondence Files, Albert Cole, Administrator, 1953-59, Box 18, National Archives II, College Park, Maryland; National Commission on Urban Problems, Building the American City (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1969), 91; Arthur F. Burns to Roger W. Jones, August 2, 1956, Dwight D. Eisenhower Papers; Gerald D. Morgan Files, Box 14, Housing and Home Finance File, Dwight D. Eisenhower Library, Abilene, Kansas. On the Highway Act of 1962, see Thomas A. Moorehouse, "The 1962 Highway Act: A Study in Artful Interpretation," Journal of the American Institute of Planners 35 (May 1969): 160-168; Walter K. Johnson, "The 1962 Highway Act: Its Long Term Significance," Urban Law Annual 3 (1970): 57-64.
- 4 Marc A. Weiss, "The Origins and Legacy of Urban Renewal," in *Urban and Regional Planning in an Age of Austerity*, ed. Pierre Clavel, John Forester, and William W. Goldsmith (New York: Pergamon Press, 1980), 53-80; James W. Follin, "Coordination of Urban Renewal with the Urban Highway Program Offers Major Economies in Cost and Time," *Urban Land* 15 (December 1956): 3, 5; Thomas H. MacDonald, "The Case for Urban Expressways," *The American City* 62 (June 1947): 92-93; Robert Moses, "Slums and City Planning," *Atlantic Monthly* 175 (January 1945): 63-68.
- 5 Arnold R. Hirsch, *Making the Second Ghetto: Race and Housing in Chicago*, 1940-1960 (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1983).
- 6 Dade County Planning Board Minutes, August 27, 1935, George E. Merrick Papers, Box 2, Historical Association of Southern Florida, Miami; Dade County Planning Council, "Negro Resettlement Plan," 1937, in National

Urban League Papers, part I, series VI, Box 56, Library of Congress, Washington, D.C.; George E. Merrick, Planning the Greater Miami for Tomorrow (Miami: Miami Realty Board, 1937), 11.

- 7 John C. Gramling to Eugene H. Klaber, February 19, 1934, Public Housing Administration Records, RG 196, Box 299, National Archives II; "Security Area Map, Miami, Florida," and "Analysis of Realty Map of Miami, Florida," both 1936, Records of the Home Owners Loan Corporation, RG 195, National Archives II; "Security Area Descriptions: Metropolitan Miami," 1938, HOLC Records; Charles Abrams, Forbidden Neighbors: A Study of Prejudice in Housing (New York: Harper and Brothers, 1955), 229-320; Raymond A. Mohl, "Trouble in Paradise: Race and Housing in Miami during the New Deal Era," Prologue: The Journal of the National Archives 19 (Spring 1987): 7-21.
- 8 Dade County Commission Minutes (hereafter cited as DCCM), September 16, 1941, April 27, 1943, December 29, 1943, May 23, 1944, April 3, 1945, August 14, 1945, microfilm edition, Florida Room, Miami-Dade Public Library, Miami; "Committee Report Urges Replanning of Negro Districts," Miami Herald, April 4, 1945; John A. Diaz, "White Group Sees Unfair Plan to Rid Miami of Negroes," Pittsburgh Courier, July 20, 1946; Wilson McGee, "Forgotten Pledges Mark Negro Housing Problems Here," Miami Herald, November 1, 1946; "Negro Housing Apparently Ticketed for Northwest Dade Area," Miami Herald, May 29, 1947. On the racial violence of the early 1950s, see Stetson Kennedy, "Miami: Anteroom to Fascism," The Nation 173 (December 22, 1951): 546-547; William S, Fairfield, "Florida: Dynamite Law Replaces Lynch Law," The Reporter 7 (August 5, 1952): 31-34, 41; Abrams, Forbidden Neighbors, 120-136; Teresa Lenox, "The Carver Village Controversy," Tequesta: The Journal of the Historical Association of Southern Florida 50 (1990): 39-51.
- 9 Wilbur E. Jones, "The Highway Problem," typescript, 1955, LeRoy Collins Papers, Box 36, Florida State Archives, Tallahassee; Florida State Road Department, The Interstate System in Florida (Tallahassee: State of Florida, 1957). See also Wilbur Smith and Associates, Future Highways and Urban Growth (New Haven: Wilbur Smith and Associates, 1961).

- 10 Miami Planning and Zoning Board, The Miami Long Range Plan: Report on Tentative Plan for Trafficways (Miami: City of Miami, 1955); Wilbur Smith and Associates, A Major Highway Plan for Metropolitan Dade County, Florida, Prepared for State Road Department and Dade County Commission (New Haven: Wilbur Smith and Associates, 1956), unpaginated, 33-44; DCCM, December 18, 1956; Miami Herald, February 13, 1957.
- 11 DCCM, December 18, 1956, microfilm, Florida Room, Miami-Dade Public Library; Miami Herald, February 13, 1957; Kermyt W. Callahan to LeRoy Collins, February 19, 1957, Collins Papers, Box 126; "CC Urges Expressway Plan Adoption," The Metropolitan Miamian (March 1957): 1; Van C. Kussrow to Wilbur E. Jones, February 21, 1957, Florida Department of Transportation Records (hereafter cited as Florida DOT Records), Central Files, microfilm reel 1761, Florida Department of Transportation, Tallahassee; Stanton D. Sanson to Spessard L. Holland, August 5, 1959, ibid, reel 1767.
- 12 LeRoy Collins, "Statement on Miami Expressway," n.d. [c. February 1957], Collins Papers, Box 126; Miami Herald, February 13, 1957; Morris E. Rubin to C. D. Curtis, August 12, 1957, ibid.; Abe Aronovitz to LeRoy Collins, February 8, 1957, telegram, ibid.; Kermyt W. Callahan, Statement of Miami-Dade County Chamber of Commerce, February 16, 1957, ibid.; John D. Pennekamp to LeRoy Collins, February 8, 1957, ibid.
- 13 Verne O. Williams, "How Will Expressway Affect You?" Miami News, February 3, 1957; "Transcript of Public Hearing on North-South Expressway, Miami, February 7, 1957, pp. 8-19, Florida DOT Records, Reel 1761, for Aronovitz statement; "Miami Expressway," Miami Times, March 2, 1957; "Abe Aronovitz to State Road Department, February 6, 1957, Florida DOT Records, Reel 1761; Aronovitz to LeRoy Collins, February 8, 1957, Collins Papers, Box 126; Aronovitz to George A. Smathers, March 28, 1957, George A. Smathers Papers, Box 11, P. K. Yonge Library, University of Florida, Gainesville; Aronovitz to Bertram D. Tallamy, March 28, 1957; Bureau of Public Roads Records (hereafter cited as BPR Records), Record Group 30, Box 70, National Archives II; Winifred Nelson to Wilbur Jones, March 13, 1957, Florida DOT Records, Reel 1761; "Expressway Is Frankenstein to Strangle Us," North Dade Journal, April 16, 1959, clipping in Smathers Papers, Box 21.

- 14 Elizabeth Virrick to Wilbur Jones, May 9, 1957, Elizabeth Virrick Papers, Historical Association of Southern Florida, Miami; Jones to Virrick, July 3, 1957, ibid.; Elizabeth Virrick, 'Expressways: Boon or Blight?" Ink Newsletter (April 1964), unpaginated; Elizabeth Virrick, "Expressways," Ink: The Journal of Civic Affairs (November 1964), unpaginated; James Buchanan, "Council to Study Families Uprooted by Expressway," Miami Herald, October 25, 1959; "Where Will They Live?" Miami Daily News, November 4, 1959; "Miami Needs to Make Provisions for Families Routed by Highway," C.H.P.C. Newsletter [Citizens' Housing and Planning Council of Dade County] 1 (March 1960): 4; Special Inter-Agency Relocation Committee, "Relocation Housing Report, 1966," copy in Virrick Papers. For Jane Jacobs, see The Death and Life of Great American Cities (New York: Random House, 1961).
- 15 "What About the Negroes Uprooted by Expressway?" *Miami Herald*, March 4, 1957; John Morton, "Expressway Brings New Headache: What to Do with 1,700 Displaced Families?" *Miami Herald*, September 8, 1958.
- Steven F. Lawson, "The Florida Legislative Investigation Committee and the Constitutional Readjustment of Race Relations, 1956-1963," in An Uncertain Tradition: Constitutionalism and the History of the South, ed. Kermit L. Hall and James W. Ely, Jr. (Athens: University of Georgia Press, 1989), 296-325; "Father Theodore R. Gibson," The Crisis 68 (February 1961): 91-92; Clarence Taylor, Black Religious Intellectuals: The Fight for Equality, from Jim Crow to the Twenty-First Century (New York: Routledge, 2002), 94-117; "Segregated Bus Seating Dead in Miami," Miami Times, January 5, 1957.
- 17 "Miami's Expressway," Miami Times, March 2, 1957; "The Proposed Expressway," Miami Times, March 13, 1957; "Relocation," Miami Times, May 24, 1958; "North-South Expressway to Hurt Many Residents," Miami Times, November 7, 1959; "Black Housing Problems," Miami Times, August 11, 1967.
- 18 Greater Miami Urban League, "Statement on Expressway and Housing," 1957, National Urban League Papers, Part I, Series I, Box 107. Copies of this statement also located in Florida DOT Records, Central Files, Reel 1761, and in Collins Papers, Box 128.

- 19 Paul C. Watt, "Relocation of Persons Displaced by Highway Construction," Administrative Report, Dade County Manager's Office, February 13, 1959, Virrick Papers; Leo Adde, "Metro Anti-Slum Code Our Answer?" *Miami Herald*, December 5, 1959; Haley Sofge, "Statement for *Ink Newsletter*," April 15, 1965, Virrick Papers.
- 20 Aileen Lotz, "The Birth of 'Little HUD," Florida Planning and Development 19 (January 1968): 1-6; John L. Boyles, "Court Clears the Way for Wiping Out Slums," Miami Herald, November 19, 1959; Roger Sherman, "Red Herrings Gut Urban Renewal," Miami Herald, May 28, 1961; Elizabeth Virrick, "Relocation—the Bête Noir of Urban Renewal," Ink: The Journal of Civic Affairs 16 (December 1964), unpaginated; Mike Power, "Miami Resisting Housing Takeover," Miami Herald, October 10, 1967; Haines Colbert and Morton Lucoff, "More Removal Than Renewal," Miami News, September 3, 1968; Bill Amlong, "First Urban Renewal to Begin Next Month," Miami Herald, January 17, 1969. On Dade County's metropolitan government, see Reinhold P. Wolff, Miami Metro: The Road to Urban Unity (Coral Gables: Bureau of Business and Economic Research, University of Miami, 1960); Edward Sofen, The Miami Metropolitan Experiment (New York, 1966).
- 21 Dick Knight, "Housing Agency Gives Priority to Displaced," Miami Herald, November 19, 1965; Gary Blonston, "Eviction Victims Get Help Through U.S. Aid Program," Miami News, November 25, 1965; Haley Sofge to Porter Homer, June 23, 1966, Miami Housing Authority File, Florida Documents, Miami Dade Public Library, also copy in Virrick Papers; Charles Whited, "Renewal Agents Invade the Slums," Miami Herald, December 3, 1965; Richard Wheatherley to EOPI Board of Directors, May 4, 1966, Jack D. Gordon Papers, Box 11, EOPI 1966 File, Special Collections Department, Florida International University, Miami; EOPI, Minutes of Board of Directors, July 18, 1967, Virrick Papers.
- 22 Inter-Agency Relocation Committee, "Relocation Housing Report, Calendar Year 1966," Virrick Papers; Dade County, Florida, "Application to the Department of Housing and Urban Development for a Grant to Plan a Comprehensive City Demonstration Program" [Model Cities Application], April 27, 1967, Seymour Samet Papers, Box 5, Folder 15, Special Collections Division, University of Miami Libraries, Coral Gables; Citizens Advisory

Committee of the City of Miami, Minutes, September 13, 1966, Meeting Agenda and Outline, October 12, 1966, both in Virrick Papers; Dade County Community Relations Board, "Proposed Public Policy Guide: Housing Committee," n.d. [c. November 1963], Virrick Papers; Dade County Community Relations Board, Minutes, November 13, 1966, March 2, 1967, Virrick Papers; James W. Whitehead [Miami Urban League] to Nelson C. Jackson, March 31, 1964, National Urban League Papers, Part II, Series IV, Box 60; Jo Werne, "Urban Renewal: Houses, Hopes to Rise," *Miami Herald*, July 3, 1966; Sofge, "Statement for *Ink Newsletter*."

- 23 Juanita Greene, "How Big Landlords Beat Slum Program," Miami Herald, March 22, 1959; Haines Colbert, "General' Brooks Collects the Rents," Miami News, March 2, 1962; [Miami] Property Owners Development Association, Newsletter, August 1967, in National Urban League Papers, Part I, Series III, Box 18.
- 24 Juanita Greene, "He'd Shift Negro District, Build a New 'Downtown," Miami Herald, May 28, 1961; Juanita Greene, "Luther Brooks: Behind-the-Scenes 'Mover," Miami Herald, April 14, 1963; Matt Taylor, "Blockbusters Hit a Quiet Miami Neighborhood," Miami Herald, July 31, 1966; Juanita Greene, "Social Cancer: Spiraling Dade Negro Ghetto," Miami Herald, August 6, 1967; Juanita Greene, "Some Wouldn't Break Up the Ghetto Yet," Miami Herald, August 9, 1967. See also Raymond A. Mohl, "Making the Second Ghetto in Metropolitan Miami, 1940-1960," Journal of Urban History 21 (March 1995): 395-427.
- 25 Haskell Lazere to Bea Muskat, March 31, 1961, Gordon Papers, Box 34, School Board 1961 File; Matt Taylor, "Blockbusters Hit a Quiet Miami Neighborhood," Miami Herald, July 31, 1966. On Carol City, see Clyde C. Wooten, ed., Psycho-Social Dynamics in Miami (Coral Gables: Cener for Advanced International Studies, University of Miami, 1969), 531-569; S. Jacobs, "Next Ghetto Is Carol City," Miami Herald, April 2, 1971. On Cuban exile settlement patterns, see Morton D. Winsberg, "Housing Segregation of a Predominantly Middle-Class Population: Residential Patterns Developed by the Cuban Immigration into Miami, 1950-74," American Journal of Economics and Sociology 38 (October 1979): 403-418; B. E. Aguirre et al., "The Residential Patterning of Latin American and Other Ethnic Populations in Metropolitan Miami," Latin American Research Review 15, no. 2 (1980): 35-63.

- 26 Dteve Rogers, "Citizen Board Slips Behind Secret Curtain," Miami Herald, September 14, 1966; "Negro Housing Problem," Miami Times, August 11, 1967.
- 27 Miami News, September 10, 1971; "The Isolation of Black Miami," Miami Herald, November 28, 1983; Bob Lowe and Ellyn Ferguson, "X-ways, Urban Renewal Shattered Overtown," Miami Herald, November 29, 1983.
- 28 Whitney M. Young Jr., "Where Poverty is Paradise," Miami Times, August 20, 1965; "Housing Authority Denies Bias, Invites Probe," Miami Times, September 23, 1966; "Housing Foes Agree—Federal Projects Segregated," Miami Times, September 30, 1966; "Free Choice' in Public Housing Called Sham," Miami Times, October 21, 1966; Charles S. Bullock III and Charles M. Lamb, Implementation of Civil Rights Policy (Belmont, Calif.: Brooks/Cole Publishing Company, 1984), 153-155; Frederic Tasker, "Population Shifts Reinforce Segregation in Dade," Miami Herald, November 1, 1982; Cathy Shaw, "Housing Segregation of Blacks Continues: Miami Area Duplicates U.S. Trend," Miami Herald, December 30, 1987. For the lawsuit against MHA, see 251 F Supp 121 (SD Fla 1966); George T. Wolf and Donald L. Shriver, "De Facto Segregation in Low-Rent Public Housing," Urban Law Annual 1 (1968): 188-189.
- 29 Alan Altshuler, The City Planning Process: A Political Analysis (Ithaca: Cornell University Press, 1965), 17-83; Evelyn Fairbanks, The Days of Rondo (St. Paul: Minnesota Historical Society Press, 1990); Bernard J. Frieden and Lynne B. Sagalyn, Downtown, Inc.: How America Rebuilds Cities (Cambridge, Mass.: MIT Press, (1989), 28.
- 30 Richard Leverone to Lowell K. Bridwell, May 16, 1968, Federal Highway Administration Records (hereafter cited as FHWA Records), Record Group 406, Lowell K. Bridwell Files, Box 11.
- 31 Steven H. Leleiko to Lowell K. Bridwell, December 4, 1968; FHWA Records, RG 406, Francis C Turner Files, Box 7.
- 32 Mark H. Rose and Bruce E. Seely, "Getting the Interstate Built: Road Engineers and the Implementation of Public Policy, 1955-1985," *Journal of Policy History* 2 (1990): 37; Howard Rosen, *The States and the Interstates:*

Research on the Planning, Design and Construction of the Interstate and Defense Highway System (Washington, D.C.: American Association of State Highway and Transportation Officials, 1991), 71.

- 33 Patricia A. House, "Relocation of Families Displaced by Expressway Development: Milwaukee Case Study," Land Economics 46 (February 1970): 75-78; James J. Casey, Jr., The Politics of Congestion: The Continuing Legacy of the Milwaukee Freeway Revolt (Kansas City: Public Works Historical Society, 2000), 17-24, 45.
- 34 "Toward the Postindustrial City: 1930-1980," in *The Encyclopedia of Cleveland History*, ed. David D. Van Tassel and John J. Grabowski (Bloomington: Indiana University Press, 1987), xlix-li.
- Ronald H. Bayor, "Roads to Racial Segregation: Atlanta in the Twentieth Century," Journal of Urban History 15 (November 1988): 3-21; Larry Keating, Atlanta: Race, Class, and Urban Expansion (Philadelphia; Temple University Press, 2001), 91-92; Charles E. Connerly, "From Racial Zoning to Community Empowerment: The Interstate Highway System and the African American Community in Birmingham, Alabama," Journal of Planning Education and Research 22 (December 2002): 99-114.
- 36 Samuel Kaplan, *The Dream Deferred: People, Politics, and Planning in Suburbia* (New York: Random House, 1976), 92.
- 37 George W. Curry and the Property Owners Committee, A Petition Appeal, April 28, 1960, BPR Records, RG 30, General Correspondence, 1912-65, Box 1665; Berl I. Bernhard to Hyman Bookbinder, June 29, 1961, BPR Records, RG 30, General Correspondence, 1912-65, Box 1664; John W. Roxborough, Memorandum for Record, June 23, 1961, BPR Records, RG 30, General Correspondence, 1912-65, Box 1664; Ralph D. Abernathy to John F. Kennedy, telegram, BPR Records, RG 30, General Correspondence, 1912-65, Box 1664.
- 38 "Bias Is Charged in Highway Suit," New York Times, November 27, 1967; Ben Kelley, The Pavers and the Paved (New York: Donald W. Brown, 1971), 97-107; John E. Seley, "The Kink in Nashville's Interstate-40," in John E. Seley, The Politics of Public-Facility Planning (Lexington, Mass.: Lexington Books, 1983), 57-66.

- 39 Franchot Brown to Alan S. Boyd, April 2, 1968, FHWA Records, RG 406, General Subject Files, 1967-1968, Box 13; W. N. Dublin to Harr E. Stark, April 25, 1968, August 27, 1968, both in FHWA Records, RG 406, Turner Files, Box 12; "Bull St. Extension Protested," Columbia State, February 6, 1968, and "Bias Is Charged Highway Chiefs," Columbia State, April 4, 1968, clippings in FHWA Records, RG 406, Turner Files, Box 13. 40 Priscilla Dunhill, "An Expressway Named Destruction," Architectural Forum 126 (March 1967): 554-59; Richard O. Baumbach Jr. and William E. Borah, The Second Battle of New Orleans: A History of the Vieux Carre Riverfront-Expressway Controversy (Tuscaloosa: University of Alabama Press, 1981); Beverly H. Wright, "New Orleans Neighborhoods Under Siege," in Just Transportation: Dismantling Race and Class Barriers to Mobility, ed. Robert S. Bullard and Glenn S. Johnson (Gabriola Island, B.C., Canada: New Society Publishers, 1997), 121-144; Tom Lewis, Divided Highways: Building the Interstate Highways, Transforming American Life (New York: Viking, 1997), 179-210.
- 41 Raymond A. Mohl, "Stop the Road: Freeway Revolts in American Cities," Journal of Urban History, 30 (July 2004): 674-706; Gary T. Schwartz, "Urban Freeways and the Interstate System," Southern California Law Review 49 (March 1976): 406-513, quotation on p. 485.
- 42 Harold M. Rose, "Metropolitan Miami's Changing Negro Population, 1950-1960," *Economic Geography* 40 (July 1964): 221-238, quotation on p. 224; Robert M. Press, "Miami's Overtown: Blacks Fight Inequality to Revive Community," *Christian Science Monitor*, March 20, 1984.
- 43 Rev. Bryan O. Walsh, interview with Jennifer Braaten, copy in author's possession; Miami Herald, December 31, 1982; "Doing It to Overtown Again," Miami Times, June 5, 1986; Bob Lowe and Ellyn Ferguson, "X-ways, Urban Renewal Shattered Overtown," Miami Herald, November 29, 1983; Donald F. Benjamin, "Save Overtown from New Transport Route," Miami Times, November 30, 1995; Gregory R. Chin, "Overtown Railroaded Again," Miami Times, February 22, 1996; Nakia Bowling, "The Main Event: Big Developers vs. Local Residents," Miami Times, June 27, 2007; Thomas D. Wilson, et al., An Evaluation of Redevelopment Initiatives in Overtown (Miami: Joint Center for Environmental and Urban Problems, Florida International University, 1991).

- 44 Jesse McCrary interview, in Henry Hampton and Steve Fayer, Voices of Freedom: An Oral History of the Civil Rights Movement from the 1950s through the 1980s (New York: Bantam Books, 1990), 649; Milan Dluhy, The Historical Impacts of Transportation Projects on the Overtown Community (Miami: Institute of Government, Florida International University, 1998); Karen A. Holness, "FIU Confirms Overtown Destroyed by Highway Work," Miami Times, February 26, 1998. On the Black Archives interviews, see N. D. B. Connolly, "Colored, Caribbean, and Condemned: Miami's Overtown District and the Cultural Expense of Progress, 1940-1970," Caribbean Studies 31 (January-June 2006): 2-60, esp. 36-40.
- 45 T. Willard Fair, filmed interview, Larry Hott and Tom Lewis, "Divided Highways: The Interstates and the Transformation of American Life" (Florentine Films, 1997); Connolly, "Colored, Caribbean, and Condemned," 31-42.
- 46 Nathaniel Q. Belcher, "Miami's Colored-Over Segregation: Segregation, Interstate 95 and Miami's African-American Legends," in Sites of Memory: Perspectives on Architecture and Race ed. Craig Evan Barton (Princeton: Princeton Architectural Press, 2001), 37-54, quotations on pp. 41, 51. On the emergence of heritage tourism in black Miami, see Milan Dluhy, Keith Revell, and Sidney Wong, "Creating a Positive Future for a Minority Community: Transportation and Urban Renewal Politics in Miami," Journal of Urban Affairs 24 (Spring 2002): 75-95.
- 47 Metro-Dade County, Population Projections: Race and Hispanic Origin, Dade County, Forida, 1980-2000 (Miami: Metro-Dade Planning Department, 1987), unpaginated.